Development of High Early Strength Grout System using Brick Dust for Preplaced Aggregate Concrete



By

Hamza Ali

2021-NUST-MS-Structural Engineering 00000361420

NUST Institute of Civil Engineering

School of Civil and Environmental Engineering

National University of Sciences & Technology (NUST)

Islamabad, Pakistan

2024

Development of High Early Strength Grout System using Brick Dust for Preplaced Aggregate Concrete



By

Hamza Ali

2021-NUST-MS-Structural Engineering 00000361420

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

In

Structural Engineering

Thesis Supervisor: Dr. Junaid Ahmad

School of Civil and Environmental Engineering

National University of Sciences & Technology (NUST)

Islamabad, Pakistan

2024

THESIS ACCEPTANCE CERTIFICATE

It is certified that Mr. Hamza Ali, Registration No. 00000361420, of MS Structural Engineering of Batch 2021 has completed his thesis work and submitted final copy which was evaluated and found to be complete in all aspects as per policy of NUST/Regulations, is free of plagiarism, errors and mistakes and is accepted as partial fulfillment for award of MS degree. It is further certified that necessary amendments as pointed by GEC members of the scholar have been incorporated in the said thesis.

	Am
Signature:	bot
Supervisor:	Dr. Junaid Ahmad
Date:1/1	1/2024
	\bigcirc
	XI
Signature:	HoD Structural Engineering
Head of Department:	Dr. Multainmad Usinaniechnology
Date: 5	-11-2024
Signature:	forme Dr. S. Muhammad Jamil
Diginition	Associate Dean NICE, SCEE, NUST
Associate Dean: Dr. 5	S. Muhammad Jamil
Date: 05-11	-2024
	A
Signature:	Harri
Principal & Dean (SC	EE-NICE): Prof. Dr. Muhammad Irfan
r meipar ce isean (se	PROF DR MUHAMMAD IRFA
Date: 06 NOV 2024	SCEE MIST

National University of Sciences and Technology MASTER'S THESIS WORK

We hereby recommend that the dissertation prepared under our Supervision by Hamza Ali (000003614200) Titled : "Development of High Early Strength Grout System using Brick Dust

Examination Committee Members

1. Name: Dr. Muhammad Usman

2. Name: Dr. Azam Khan

Supervisor's name: Dr Junaid Ahmad

Holl Strugty Department cheel of End & Endrormental Engineering Lingal Hal, antig of Sciences and Technology

Signature:

Signature:

Date: 1/11

t-Semuhammad Jamil NICE, SCEE, NUST

COUNTERSIGNED

Principal & Dean SCEE PROF DR MUHAMMAD IRFAN Principal & Dean SCEE, NUST

Date: 06 NOV 2024, 2024

CERTIFICATE OF APPROVAL

This is to certify that the research work presented in this thesis, entitled "Development of High Early Strength Grout System using Brick Dust for Preplaced Aggregate Concrete" was conducted by Mr. Hamza Ali under the supervision of Dr. Junaid Ahmad.

No part of this thesis has been submitted anywhere else for any other degree. This thesis is submitted to the Department of Structural Engineering in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Field of Structural Engineering, Department of Structural Engineering, National University of Sciences and Technology (NUST).

Student Name: Hamza Ali

Examination Committee:

- a) GEC Member 1: <u>Dr. Muhammad Usman</u> Associate Professor (SCEE, NUST)
- b) GEC Member 2: <u>Dr. Azam Khan</u> Professor (SCEE, NUST)

Supervisor Name: Dr. Junaid Ahmad

Name of HOD: Dr. Muhammad Usman

Name of Associate Dean: Dr. S. Muhammad Jamil

Name of Principal & Dean: Prof. Dr. Muhammad Irfan

Signature: Signature Signature

Signature

Signature: IT institute SCOre Engineering Signature: IT institute SCOre Engineering Institute University & Econces and Tochnology

Signature: D. S. Muhammad Jamil Associate Dean NICE, SCEE, NUST

Signature:

PROF DR NUHAMMAD IRFAN Principal & Dean SCEE, NUST

AUTHOR'S DECLARATION

I <u>Hamza Ali</u>, hereby state that my MS thesis titled "<u>Development of High Early Strength</u> <u>Grout System using Brick Dust for Preplaced Aggregate Concrete</u>" is my own work and has not been submitted previously by me for taking any degree from National University of Sciences and Technology (NUST), Islamabad or anywhere else in the country/ world.

At any time if my statement is found to be incorrect even after I graduate, the university has the right to withdraw my MS degree.

Name of Student: Hamza Ali

Date: 06th November, 2024

Plagiarism Undertaking

I solemnly declare that research work presented in the thesis titled "Development of High Early Strength Grout System using Brick Dust for Preplaced Aggregate Concrete" is solely my research work with no significant contribution from any other person. Small contribution/ help wherever taken has been duly acknowledged and that complete thesis has been written by me.

I understand the zero-tolerance policy of the HEC and National University of Sciences and Technology (NUST) towards plagiarism. Therefore, I as an author of the above titled thesis declare that no portion of my thesis has been plagiarized and any material used as reference is properly referred/cited.

I undertake that if I am found guilty of any formal plagiarism in the above titled thesis even after award of MS degree, the University reserves the rights to withdraw/revoke my MS degree and that HEC and the University has the right to publish my name on the HEC/University website on which names of students are placed who submitted plagiarized thesis.

Name: Hamza Ali

Student/Author Signature: _____

DEDICATION

This thesis is dedicated to my parents, whose unwavering support, encouragement, and sacrifices have been the driving force behind my success and have played a pivotal role in my academic journey. I am forever grateful for your love and trust.

To my esteemed professors, whose guidance, expertise, and mentorship have shaped my intellectual curiosity and research pursuits - I thank you for your invaluable contributions to my growth.

And to my fellow researchers and colleagues, whose collaborations, discussions, and friendships have enriched my graduate experience and inspired me to push the boundaries of knowledge - I appreciate your camaraderie and shared passion for discovery.

This work is a testament to the power of collective effort and support, and I hope it honors the investments made in me by these remarkable individuals.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I am deeply grateful to Allah Subhana wa Ta'ala, who has bestowed upon me the wisdom, strength, and resilience to complete this research. As the Quran states, "And indeed, with hardship comes ease." (Quran 94:5)

I would like to extend my sincere appreciation to my parents, grandparents, and siblings, especially Dr. Tehreem Ali, Sikander Ali, and Danish Ali, for their unwavering love, support, and encouragement throughout my academic journey.

I am deeply indebted to my supervisors and Fellow Researchers especially Dr. Junaid Ahmad and Prof. Dr. Syed Ali Rizwan, for their exceptional guidance, expertise, and unwavering support. Their insightful feedback, encouragement, and patience have been instrumental in shaping my research.

I would also like to thank FAST NUCES Lahore for providing me with access to their state-of-the-art equipment and facilities, Dr. Nasir Amin for his generous funding support, and the entire NUST community for their collective support, advice, and camaraderie.

Thank you all for your contributions, which have made this research possible."

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	IX
TABLE OF CONTENTS	X
LIST OF TABLES	XII
LIST OF FIGURES	XIII
LIST OF SYMBOLS, ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS	XV
ABSTRACT	XVII
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Introduction	1
1.2 Self-consolidating Concrete	1
1.3 Historic development	2
1.4 Pozzolans	4
1.5 Superplasticizers	5
1.6 Admixtures	6
1.7 Preplaced Aggregate Concrete (PAC)	6
1.8Research Objectives	7
CHAPTER 2 : LITERATURE REVIEW	8
2.1 General	8
2.2 Ordinary Portland Cement (OPC)	9
2.3 Calcium Aluminate Cement (CAC)	9
2.4 Chemistry and mineralogy of CACs	10
2.5 Mitigation of Strength Reduction	11
2.6 Brick Dust	12
2.7 Fly Ash	13
2.8 CAC with Secondary Cementitious Materials (SCMs)	14
2.9 Self-Leveling Grout system	15
2.9.1 Properties required from SCC	15
2.10 State of the art 2.11 Bessereh Significance	10 17
2.11 Research Significance	17
CHAPTER 3: METHODOLOGY	18
3.1 Characterization of materials and experimental methods	18
3.1.1 Cement	18
3.1.2 Calcium Aluminate Cement (CAC)	18
3.1.3 Fly Ash (FA)	18
3.1.4 Brick Dust (BD)	19
3.1.5 Superplasticizer	20

3.1.6 Lithium Carbonate	20
3.1.7 Hemihydrate	20
3.1.8 Seashore Pit Sand	21
3.2 Formulations	21
3.3 Mixing Regime and Casting	21
3.4 Characterization of powders	22
3.5 Flow Measurements	23
3.6 Penetration Speed Test	23
3.7 Hydration Kinetics	24
3.8 Shrinkage Strains	25
3.9 Strength Properties	26
3.10 Modified Chapelle's Test	27
3.11 Brunauer-Emmett-Teller (BET)	28
3.12 Compressive strength of preplaced aggregate concrete	28
CHAPTER 4 : RESULTS & DISCUSSIONS	30
4.1 Chemical and Physical Properties of powders	30
4.2 X-Ray Diffraction (XRD) of Powders	31
4.3 Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM) of Powders	31
4.4 Surface Area Analysis	32
4.5 Sieve Analysis and Fineness Modulus of Sand	33
4.6 Superplasticizer Demand of SLGs Formulations	34
4.7 Setting Times of SLGs Formulations	35
4.8 Compressive and Flexure Strength of SLGs Formulations	36
4.9 Strength Index Test	38
4.10 Hydration Kinetics of SLGs Formulations	39
4.11 Shrinkage Response of SLGs Formulations	40
4.12 XRD ANALYSIS	41
4.13 SEM Analysis of SLG's Formulations	43
4.14 Modified Chapelle's Test of BD	45
4.15 Penetration test of SLGs formulations	45
4.16 BET of SLG's Formulations	46
CHAPTER 5 : CONCLUSIONS	47
CHAPTER 6 : FUTURE RECOMMENDATIONS	49
REFRENCES	50

LIST OF TABLES

Page No.

Table 1 Concrete Strength Classification [2]	3
Table 2 list of Self-Leveling Grout (SLG) Formulations	22
Table 3 Chemical and Physical Analysis of Powders	30

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1 Strength Enhancement of Concrete through Modern Concrete Engineering[3]4
Figure 2 Changes in Ca (OH) ₂ content of a hydrating portland-pozzolan cement [4] 5
Figure 3 Powder images of a) FA-K, b) FA-S
Figure 4 Powder images of a) BD-S and b) BD-C 19
Figure 5 a) Flow through Hangerman Mini Slump Cone and b) Casted Prisms
Figure 6 Glass Jar for Penetration Speed
Figure 7 F-Cal 8100 for Hydration Kinetics
Figure 8 Shrinkage Drain for Shrinkage strains
Figure 9 Fresh Samples taken out from mould
Figure 10 Modified Chapelle's Test Apparatus
Figure 11 Preplaced Aggregate Concrete (4 inch cube)
Figure 12 XRD Analysis of a) BD and b) FA
Figure 13 SEM Analysis of powders a) BDS b) BDC and c) FAS
Figure 14 BET Analysis of a) BDS and b)FAS
Figure 15 Particle Size Distribution Curve of Seashore Pit Sand
Figure 16 Superplasticizer demand of SLG's Formulations
Figure 17 Setting Times of SLG's Formulations
Figure 18 Compressive strength of SLG's Formulations
Figure 19 Flexural Strength of SLG's Formulations
Figure 20 Hydration Kinetics of SLG's Formulation

Figure 21 Cumulative curves of SLG's Formulation	. 40
Figure 22 Shrinkage response of SLG's Formulations	. 41
Figure 23 XRD Analysis of SLG's formulations at 1 hr	. 42
Figure 24 XRD Analysis of SLG's formulations at 1 3 Days	. 42
Figure 25 XRD Analysis of SLG's formulations at 28 Days	. 43
Figure 26 SEM Analysis of a) F1 b) F10 and c) F11 formulations at 1 hr	. 44
Figure 27 SEM Analysis of a) F1 b) F10 and c) F11 formulations at 3 Days	. 44
Figure 28 SEM Analysis of a) F1 b) F10 and c) F11 formulations at 28 Days	. 45

LIST OF SYMBOLS, ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

ACI	American Concrete Institute		
ASTM	American Society of Testing of Materials		
BD	Brick Dust		
BD-C	Brick Dust Commercial		
BD-S	Brick Dust as Received		
CAC	Calcium Aluminates Cement		
СН	Calcium Hydroxide		
CSH	Calcium Silicate Hydrate		
CASH	Calcium Sulfoaluminate Hydrate		
C_2S	Dicalcium Silicate		
C ₃ S	Tricalcium Silicate		
C ₃ A	Tri-Calcium Aluminate		
C ₄ AF	Tetra Calcium Alumino Ferrite		
FA	Fly Ash		
FA-K	Fly Ash from Karachi		

FA-S	Fly Ash from Sahiwal Coal Power Plant
FS	Final Set
HAC	High Alumina Cement
IS	Initial Set
LC	Lithium Carbonate
OPC	Ordinary Portland Cement
PAC	Preplaced Aggregate Cement
SCC	Self Compacting Concrete
SCCS	Self-Compacting Cementous Systems
SCG	Self-Compacting Grout
SCM	Secondary Cementitious Materials
SCP	Self-Compacting Paste
SLG	Self-Leveling Grout
SRM	Secondary Raw Material
SP	Super Plasticizer
W/C	Water Cement Ratio
WD	Water Demand

ABSTRACT

This study investigates the use of brick dust (BD) as a supplementary cementitious material (SCM) for high early strength grout systems, specifically designed for rapid repairs of civil and military infrastructure where open time is limited. A comprehensive evaluation of BD's pozzolanic activity and its effects on fresh and hardened state grout properties was conducted through powder characterization, flow, flexure, compressive strength, strength index, modified Chapelle's test, and BET test. The results demonstrate that BD improves strength, durability, and making it a suitable SCM for high early strength grout systems. Notably, formulations F11, containing 5% BD, 30% fly ash (FA), and 10% ordinary Portland Cement (OPC) in replacement of Calcium Aluminate Cement (CAC), exhibit promising results with 28 MPa compressive strength achieved in just 1 hour. This offers a potential solution for immediate repairs where rapid strength gain and reduced open time are critical. XRD and SEM analysis reveal that the addition of these SCMs increases the availability of silicate sites, leading to the production of more calcium aluminate silicate hydrates, which governs the reduction of strength degradation factors associated with CAC. The incorporation of BET test results further supports the improved pozzolanic activity of BD, showcasing its potential to enhance grout performance in demanding applications. The findings of this study contribute to the development of sustainable and efficient repair materials for critical infrastructure."

Keywords: Calcium Aluminate Cement, Fly Ash, Brick Dust, Pozzolanic Activity, Secondary Cementitious Materials, High Strength Grout Systems

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

1.1 Introduction

Ultra-High Early Strength Grout is a grout specifically designed for a particular purpose. It includes High Early Strength cement, which is made from specially processed Portland cement clinker and gypsum, together with other components. High Early Strength Cement is a suitable substitute for general purpose cement in all applications. However, it is typically recommended for use in situations that demand higher than average early strengths. High-early-strength concrete, often known as fast-track concrete, attains its designated strength at a younger age compared to regular concrete. The duration required to attain a particular level of strength can vary from a few hours (or even minutes) to several days. High-early strength in concrete can be achieved with the use of conventional components and processes, although there may be instances where specific materials or techniques are required. High-early-strength can be achieved by increasing the amount of cement used, reducing the ratio of water to cementing material, employing chemical admixtures, incorporating silica fume, or using a special type of cement that hardens quickly. The specific method chosen depends on the desired strength that needs to be reached and the parameters of the project.

1.2 Self-consolidating Concrete

As per ACI PRC-237.2-21, Self-consolidating concrete (SCC) is a type of concrete that has a high flowability and does not separate. It may easily spread into position, fill the formwork, and cover the reinforcement without the need for mechanical consolidation.

Grout is often composed of water, cement, and sand with varying grades. Its composition varies depending on its intended purpose. The self-consolidating grout exhibits a notable degree of fluidity, with reduced viscosity and excellent resistance to segregation. [1]

Currently, the desirable characteristics of self-consolidating grouts are achieved by including chemical and mineral admixtures. Chemical and mineral admixtures have the ability to decrease the viscosity of the mixture without raising the water to cement ratio. Although the use of chemical and mineral admixtures in self-consolidating grout is advantageous, it necessitates the expertise of a proficient Material Engineer. [2M]

1.3 Historic development

Until the 1900s, engineers did not actively engage in optimizing the strength of concrete or incorporating new technology into its production, despite concrete being used as a building material for millennia. The definition of high strength was updated with each subsequent development. According to ACI 363 R, high strength concrete is defined as concrete with a compressive strength exceeding 41 MPa. ACI defines high strength concrete as having a compressive strength more than 6000 psi (41 Mpa). The number was initially employed in 1984 by ACI, but it is not absolute due to ACI's acknowledgment that the notion of high strength is contingent upon geographical considerations. Professor J. Francis Young [1] from the University of Illinois Urbana Champaign has created a classification strength "Table 1.1".

	Conventional concrete	High Strength Concrete	Very High Strength Concrete	Ultra-High Strength Concrete
Strength, MPa (psi)	< 50 (7250)	50 - 100 (7250-14,500)	100 - 150 (14500- 21,750)	> 150 (21,750)
Water cement ratio	> 0.45	0.45-0.30	0.30-0.25	< 0.25
Chemical admixtures	Not necessary	WRA/HRWR*	HRWR*	HRWR*
Mineral Admixtures	Not necessary	Fly Ash	Silica Fume	Silica fume
Permeability Coefficients (cm/s)	> 10 -10	10 -11	10 -12	10 -13
Freeze Thaw Protection	Needs Air Entrainment	Needs Air Entrainment	Needs Air Entrainment	Needs Air Entrainment

 Table 1 Concrete Strength Classification [2]

*WRA= Water Reducing Admixtures; HRWA =High Range Water Reducers

The compressive strength of the concrete at the building site was approximately 25 MPa in the 1940s and increased to approximately 34 MPa in the 1950s. In 1970, experts believed that the maximum achievable compressive strength of ready mixed concrete would not surpass 43 MPa. The compressive strength of concrete is primarily determined by the degree of internal packing, porosity, continuous grading, and water-cement ratio. Grading the aggregate and binder phases consistently, especially when there are a lot of particles, can decrease porosities. However, this would also increase the quantity of water needed, leading to lesser strength and reduced durability. The dimensions of structural elements

(columns, beams, slabs) are enlarged by employing low-strength concrete, which fails to meet the specifications of a high-rise building. If the dead loads exceed the occupancy loads, the bearing capacity of the foundation would need to be higher, resulting in a lesser number of stories. In the early 1980s, following the development of super plasticizers in Japan and Germany, it became possible to decrease the water-to-cement ratio while still achieving the appropriate level of fines incorporation in high performance concrete and self-compacting concrete. Several years ago, the builders were able to construct two buildings in Seattle, Washington using concrete with a compressive strength of 131 MPa.





1.4 Pozzolans

Pozzolan, as defined in ACI 237 R, is a material that is siliceous or aluminous. It does not have much cementitious value on its own. However, when it is finely divided and in the

presence of moisture, it chemically reacts with calcium hydroxide (CH) produced during cement hydration at normal temperature. This reaction forms compounds that have cementitious properties [4].



Figure 2 Changes in Ca (OH)₂ content of a hydrating portland-pozzolan cement [4]

1.5 Superplasticizers

Super plasticizers are incorporated to enhance the workability of the mixture without altering its composition. They also help decrease the quantity of mixing water, hence reducing the water-cement ratio and ultimately enhancing the strength and durability of the combination. In addition to lowering creep, shrinkage, and thermal stresses induced by the heat of cement hydration, they are also utilized to minimize both water and cement content, hence reducing costs [5]. Super plasticizer is incorporated into concrete to enhance its

flowability. In order to ensure that the fluidity remains unchanged, it is important to assess the retardation of the hydration reaction caused by SP.

1.6 Admixtures

Accelerating admixtures are incorporated into concrete with the purpose of enhancing the speed at which the concrete gains strength in its early stages, or to reduce the time it takes for the concrete to set, or both. They are utilized to expedite the removal of work, shorten the time required for curing, accelerate the readiness of a structure for use, counteract the delaying impact of low temperature, and facilitate emergency repairs. Accelerators consist of various chemical compositions, including inorganic chemicals like soluble chlorides, carbonates, silicates, and fluosilicates, as well as organic molecules like triethanolamine [5]

1.7 Preplaced Aggregate Concrete (PAC)

PAC, as specified in ACI 116R, refers to a type of concrete that involves arranging the coarse aggregate in a form and then injecting a combination of cement, sand, and often admixtures to fill any voids. PAC is highly advantageous for underwater construction and locations with tightly positioned reinforcement. The repairs to the concrete and masonry are intended to contribute to stress distribution, particularly in areas where significant weight is involved. This includes the use of high-density concrete, high lift monolithic sections, and situations where low volume change in the concrete is necessary [6]. PAC, or Placed Aggregate Concrete, is a type of concrete where the coarse aggregate is directly placed in the forms, with point to point contact. This is different from standard concrete, which contains a higher percentage of coarse particles but is contained in a flowable plastic

mixture. The characteristics of PAC are thus mostly influenced by the coarse aggregate. As a result, the modulus of elasticity of the material has been determined to be greater, and the drying shrinkage to be less than half, compared to traditional concrete [7]. Shrinkage is reduced by 50 to 100% compared to standard cast-in-place concrete.

1.8 Research Objectives

The objective of this research is to identify an optimal blend of calcium aluminate cement (CAC) and ordinary Portland cement (OPC) with the addition of fly ash (FA) and Brick Dust (BD) in order to produce a repair grout with very high early strength,

- To develop a high early age compressive strength grout system which can be used for the repair or construction of civil and military construction applications (such as rigid pavements or for stability of slopes etc.) where open time is very less.
- To develop a grout which has the ability of self-levelling and will create a smooth surface to fill voids and cavities without the need for manual compaction.
- To enhance the ability of the grout to resist degradation and maintain its strength and properties over time by using brick dust (Nano and micro particles) with other chemical admixtures.

CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 `General

High Early Strength Grout system is specifically designed for immediate repairs and other applications [7]. High-early strength in concrete can be achieved with the use of conventional components and processes with specific materials and techniques[8]. Cong Ma et. al have conducted research on high-performance grouting mortar. An experimental evaluation was conducted to assess the impact of mineral admixtures on several properties of mortar, including fluidity, setting time, expansion, strength, and others. The optimal parameters for gypsum-bauxite grouting mortar were determined to be a water-to-binder ratio of 0.3, a mineral admixture content of 15%, and a molar ratio K of 2. The gypsumbauxite grouting mortar anchor exhibited a 39.6% improvement in its ultimate bearing capacity compared to the conventional mortar anchor. The gypsum-bauxite grouting mortar exhibits excellent fluidity, rapid setting, slight expansion, early strength, and high strength properties [9]. Extensive research has been conducted in recent years on the formulation and application of grouting mortar. The fluidity, water retention, and strength of mortar have been greatly enhanced by including a certain quantity of silica fume, volcanic ash, and other admixtures [10-15]. In the early 1980s, following the development of super plasticizers in Japan and Germany, it became possible to decrease the water-tocement ratio. Several years ago, the builders were able to construct two buildings in Seattle, Washington using concrete with a compressive strength of 131 MPa. [3]. Adding a superplasticizer can enhance the strength and flowability of grouting mortar, but it will cause a reduction in the volume of cured cement pastes[16–19].

Grout is often composed of water, cement, sand and other varying contents. The selfconsolidating grout exhibits a notable degree of fluidity, with adequate viscosity and excellent resistance to segregation [9], [20]. The desirable characteristics of selfconsolidating grouts are achieved by including chemical and mineral admixtures. Chemical and mineral admixtures have the ability to adjust the viscosity of the mixture at same mixing water content. Although the use of chemical and mineral admixtures in selfconsolidating grout is advantageous, it necessitates the expertise of a proficient Material Engineer [21].

2.2 Ordinary Portland Cement (OPC)

Cement is a substance with cohesive and adhesive qualities that can bind together various construction materials[22]. Ordinary Portland cement is the predominant type of hydraulic cement that is produced and utilized worldwide. The manufacturing process involves the combination of raw materials that have a high concentration of lime, silica, and alumina. This blending occurs at elevated temperatures within cement rotary kilns. Rotary kilns generate an intermediary substance known as "clinker." Clinker is pulverized to generate cement. Gypsum, comprising 5% of the mixture, is incorporated into the cement clinker to enhance the solidification process of the clinker. Portland cements with different qualities can be produced by making modest changes in the composition of the raw material mix and adjusting the manufacturing temperature to some extent.

2.3 Calcium Aluminate Cement (CAC)

Calcium aluminate cements (CAC) are recognized for their ability to survive harsh conditions such as bacterial or acid attacks. They exhibit exceptional resistance to abrasion

and impact when combined with suitable aggregates. The primary distinction between Portland cement and CAC (Calcium Aluminate Cement) resides in the characteristic of the active phase that initiates the process of setting and hardening. Mono-calcium aluminate (CA) is the primary reactive component in CAC cement. It undergoes a chemical reaction with water to form calcium aluminate hydrates. ,[23–26]. The mechanical properties and hydration reaction of CAC can be affected by several parameters, including the amount of water, the percentage of Li₂CO₃, and the age of the formulations. CAC has been investigated as a viable substitute for Portland cement (PC) with the aim of promoting sustainability [27–29].

2.4 Chemistry and mineralogy of CACs

The primary chemical phases of CAC consist of mayenite ($C_{12}A_7$) and calcium aluminate (CA), whereas calcium di-aluminate (CA₂) and gehlenite (C_2AS) are present in smaller amounts [30,31]. In this context, C represents CaO, A represents Al₂O₃, H represents H₂O, and S represents SiO₂. The attractiveness of CAC is further enhanced when we consider its rapid strength gain. This is due to the quick hydration of CAC, resulting in the 1-day and 7-day strength of the CAC binder being equal to the 7-day and 28-day strengths of their PC equivalents. [32–34]. Throughout the process of hydration of calcium aluminate cement (CAC), many intermediate phases are generated that are in a metastable state. The phases are referred to as CAH₁₀, C₂AH₈, and C₄AH_x, with "x" representing either 11, 13, or 19, depending on the relative humidity [35,36]. Subsequently, these stages undergo a transformation into C₃AH₆, also known as hydrogarnet, and AH₃, also known as gibbsite [30]. The occurrence of these metastable phases is influenced by temperature. C_AH₁₀ is the sole substance that is generated when temperatures are below 15°C [30]. At higher

temperatures, the presence of C_2AH_8 becomes evident in the CAC binder [37]. At around 40 °C, the primary product of hydration is C_2AH_8 , in addition to alumina gel [38]. At a temperature of 60 $^{\circ}$ C, the compounds C₃AH₆ and AH₃ are produced without the formation of any unstable phases [30,37,38]. When silica is present in the CAC, it may lead to the formation of C_2ASH_8 (stratlingite) [31]. Stratlingite is a phase that enhances the compressive strength of calcium aluminate cement (CAC). The procedure of converting phases has a substantial impact on the compressive strength of CAC. During the transformation of low-density phases (C_2AH_8 , CAH_{10} , and C_4AH_x) into the high-density phase (C_3AH_6), the cement's porosity rises and its compressive strength falls [33,39]. The primary degrading process observed in calcium aluminate cement (CAC) is the conversion of hexagonal calcium aluminate hydrate to cubic form, which is both inevitable and irreversible [40,41]. This transformation typically leads to an elevation in porosity, which is governed by the varying densities of these hydrates, resulting in a subsequent decrease in strength. Several instances of deterioration in concretes made with calcium aluminates cement were documented in Spain over a prolonged period. In 1990s in Spain, an incident of fatality caused by falling of building made with CAC had raised questions about the use of CAC [42,43].

$$3 \operatorname{CAH}_{10} \rightarrow \operatorname{C_3AH_6} + 3\operatorname{AH_3} + 9\operatorname{H}$$

$$3 \text{ C}_2\text{AH}_8 \rightarrow 2\text{C}_3\text{AH}_6 + \text{AH}_3 + 9\text{H}_6$$

2.5 Mitigation of Strength Reduction

A compelling method to mitigate hydrate conversion and strength reduction is to substitute a portion of calcium aluminate cement (CAC) with Blast Furnace Slag (BFS) or pozzolanic materials such as metakaolin, micro silica and Brick Dust by providing additional silicate sites for additional calcium aluminate silicate hydrates [44–47].

2.6 Brick Dust

Brick dust is an abundant waste material that is produced as a by-product in brick kilns and construction sites. This material is disposed of by dumping it and using it in landfills, which is a hazardous for the environment. Researchers worldwide utilize various inventive and discarded waste materials in concrete to address environmental challenges. These waste materials yield comparable or almost identical concrete qualities[48-50]. Scientists are employing several substances as substitutes for cement in order to examine the characteristics of concrete [11]. According to the research from the Cement Sustainability Initiative [51], the production of 1 ton of cement results in the emission of roughly 1 ton of CO₂ along with other dangerous gases. Aliabdo et. al has incorporated crushed clay bricks into concrete and subjected it to non-traditional testing such as XRD, thermogravimetric analysis (TGA), and microstructural analysis. Based on empirical observation, it was deduced that the strength is diminished, while the heat resistance, economic implications, and environmental factors should be considered [52]. According to Heidari and Hasanpour, brick dust possesses pozzolanic qualities that can be utilized as a substitute for cement in concrete. They also determined that the utilization of brick dust has negligible impact on the reduction of strength [53]. Khan et al has examined the potential of using brick dust and marble powder as substitutes for cement. The findings indicate that the combination of both materials in specific proportions enhances workability. However, the compressive strength decreases when the brick dust concentration exceeds 10% replacement [48].

2.7 Fly Ash

Fly ash consists of fine particles that are accumulated during the combustion process of pulverized coal in electrical power producing plants. During the process of combustion, the mineral impurities found in coal, such as clay, feldspar, quartz, and shale, melt while suspended and are expelled from the combustion chamber together with the exhaust gases. As the molten material ascends, it undergoes cooling and solidification, resulting in the formation of glassy particles known as fly ash. Fly ash is captured by electrostatic precipitators from the emissions of exhaust gasses. Fly ash is utilized as a raw material in the manufacturing of cement clinker. It is either interground with the clinker or blended with the finished cement [54]. The primary reason for the pozzolanic activity of fly ash is its high glassy composition, which combines with lime in the presence of water. ASTM 618 C defines two distinct categories of fly ash: Class C and Class F fly ash. The primary distinction among these groups lies in the varying levels of silica, calcium, aluminum, and iron present in the ash. The chemical characteristics of fly ash mostly rely on the chemical composition of the burned coal, such as anthracite, bituminous, or lignite. Class C fly ash contains a higher percentage of SiO₂+Al₂O₃+Fe₂O₃, above 70%, while Class F fly ash has a lower percentage of these oxides, exceeding 50%. Class C fly ashes are derived from the combustion of subbituminous coal or lignite. Class C fly ash exhibits both pozzolanic qualities as well as cementitious properties. The relationship between the water binder ratio and the water cement ratio in Fly ash cement-based systems is expressed as follows [55]. The pozzolanic activity of fly ash is contingent upon the particle size, with smaller particles exhibiting more reactivity. When the water binder ratio remains constant, increasing the amount of Fly ash in concrete results in a higher effective water to cement

ratio at a fixed mixing water to cement ratio. Fly ash (FA) has distinct behavior in both enclosed and exposed environments. Systems that incorporate fly ash exhibit increased bleeding and delayed setting, as indicated by research.

2.8 CAC with Secondary Cementitious Materials (SCMs)

Duby and Porwal has found that incorporating fly ash and brick dust as admixtures in concrete can reduce the cost of cement by up to 20% while maintaining the same level of strength [50]. Bharti and Patel has found that the substitution of cement with 15% silica fume and 10% brick kiln dust resulted in the highest compressive and tensile strength when utilizing a water-to-cement ratio of 0.50 [49]. Majumdar demonstrated that using a concrete mixture containing equal proportions of calcium aluminate cement (CAC) and blast furnace slag (BFS), and curing it at either 20°C or 38°C, resulted in a continual rise in compressive strength over a one-year period. This is in contrast to control samples that did not contain BFS, which exhibited a drop-in strength due to conversion. These concrete materials have also demonstrated excellent chemical resistance and a decreased temperature increase during the curing process. [56,57]. The reaction that circumvents the conversion process can be generated as follows [56,58,59]. The inclusion of minerals with high silica concentration would react with calcium aluminates, preventing the synthesis of C_2AH_8 initially and subsequently converting it into C_3AH_6 . Instead of the cubic phase, a hexagonal hydrated compound called startlingite or gehlenite (C₂ASH₈) is produced. Majumdar et al. has hypothesized that the quantity of C_2ASH_8 is contingent upon the ability of mineral addition to liberate silica [45]. Roger et al (1984) proposed that the solution's composition should be in the state of supersaturation with regard to C_2AH_8 after five minutes of mixing. The composition of the solution shifts towards supersaturation in

relation to CAH_{10} , leading to the initial production of C_2AH_8 , followed by the subsequent precipitation of CAH_{10} . Damitot et al (1996-97) proposed that the presence of lithium shortens the time it takes for a reaction to start by interacting with aluminum hydroxide. Adding a little quantity of lithium to aluminum hydroxide is enough to speed up its nucleation rate and decrease the duration of the induction period [60].

2.9 Self-Leveling Grout system

Self-leveling grout (SLG) is a cohesive and stable mixture that can be consolidated without the need for segregation, vibration, or compaction. The grout retains its homogeneity, ensuring a constant property throughout without any segregation. The composition consists of cementitious materials, aggregates, water, and admixtures that provide fluidity and stability to achieve the required performance standards. The quantity and dimensions of the coarse aggregate should be restricted to prevent it from obstructing or forming a barrier as it flows through densely packed reinforcement and narrow gaps, while yet remaining suspended in the paste [60]. High-performance superplasticizers are utilized to attain a paste or mortar system with optimal fluidity. SLG is a grout system that exhibits exceptional endurance as a result of its low water cement ratio. The self-compatibility of a grout system necessitates a high level of deformability in the paste or mortar, as well as resistance to segregation between the coarse aggregate and mortar.

2.9.1 Properties required from SCC

The SCC should have the following characteristics in its fresh state.

- The flow of concrete should evenly distribute over all sections of the formwork due to gravity.
- Concrete should be able to pass through formwork and reinforcing barriers smoothly without causing any obstruction.
- The concrete should possess sufficient cohesiveness and viscosity to prevent bleeding and segregation.

2.10 State of the art

This research involved creating fast-penetrating grouts with a very short open time for urgent strategic repairs. The chosen approach was to use full preplaced aggregate concrete (PAC). PAC is also known as two-stage concrete, and was initially used in the 1930s. As the name implies, PAC is made in two distinct processes [61,62]. First, a clean, gap-graded coarse aggregate is placed inside the formwork. Then, a specialized grout with enough flowability is utilized to fill the gaps and spaces in the course aggregate matrix. Typically, admixtures are included to enhance the characteristics of PAC, particularly its workability [63,64]. In contrast, traditional concrete is created by combining all the elements and subsequently pouring the mixture into the formwork. PAC contains a higher proportion of coarse aggregate, making up 60% to 70% of the overall volume. In traditional concrete, the course aggregate content comprises only 40% to 50% of the entire volume [65,66]. Thus, the reduction in volume of polymer-modified asphalt concrete (PAC) is significantly smaller compared to traditional concrete [6]. Moreover, PAC exhibits a larger density matrix because to increased pressure and direct contact between the coarse aggregate particles, resulting in enhanced strength [67]. In addition, the production cost of PAC is 25% to 40% lower than that of traditional concrete [64].

2.11 Research Significance

Most researchers suggest BD as pozzolanic material based on X-Ray Fluorescence (XRF) and X-Ray Diffraction (XRD) only but it is not the actual case. This paper allocates pozzolanic materials after qualifying XRF, XRD, SEM, Strength Index Test (SIT) and Modified Chapelle's Test (MCT). These tests will ensure the start and level of activation of pozzolanic properties and will be an addition to existing information. Furthermore, this study aims to create self-leveling grout systems with a high initial strength by utilizing the proven pozzolanic activity of brick dust and other secondary raw materials (SRMs). These systems are crucial in construction because they can offer effective and long-lasting solutions, especially in projects with strict time constraints.

CHAPTER 3: METHODOLOGY

3.1 Characterization of materials and experimental methods

3.1.1 Cement

Ordinary Portland Cement (OPC) of Grade 52.5, Type-1 conforming to ASTM C150-07 [68] was used in this research. X-ray Fluorescence (XRF) analysis was conducted to determine the chemical composition. The results can be found in Table 3.

3.1.2 Calcium Aluminate Cement (CAC)

CAC, CA50-600 was used in this research. The CAC refers to High Alumina Cement, which promotes rapid initial hydration of C_3A and C_4AF compounds when combined with lithium accelerator salts.

3.1.3 Fly Ash (*FA*)

Fly ash of class F was utilized to accomplish the desired workability (penetration speed) because of its smooth and spherical texture, which may be difficult to get with other supplementary cementitious materials (SCMs) that have irregular shapes, such as rice husk ash (RHA). Initially, FA from two different sources were obtained. First one is obtained from a local vendor from Karachi this Fly Ash was named as FA-K and second type was bought directly from coal power plant Sahiwal and is named as FA-S as shown in figure 3 (a) and (b) respectively.



Figure 3 Powder images of a) FA-K, b) FA-S

3.1.4 Brick Dust (BD)

Brick dust is a finely powdered material obtained from crushed bricks or waste obtained from Brick Kilns. It is a rich source of silica and alumina, making it a suitable SCM for construction applications, including high-strength grout systems, concrete, and mortar. BD was also obtained from two different origins. First one is obtained from a Brick Kiln and named as BD-S while BD was also commercially available and is brought to study and was named as BD-C as shown in figure 4 (c) and (d) respectively.



Figure 4 Powder images of a) BD-S and b) BD-C
3.1.5 Superplasticizer

Melflux 2651F, a very efficient water reducing agent, was utilized to produce self-leveling Grout (SLG) specimens. This super-plasticizer is classified as a third-generation poly-carboxylate ether (PCE) and was imported from BASF industries in Germany. For optimum results, the manufacturer suggests a dosage range of 0.05 to 1.00%. The third generation PCE Super plasticizers were first developed in Japan and Germany during the late seventies. [69].

3.1.6 Lithium Carbonate

Different kinds of accelerators have been explored to determine the most suitable option for facilitating CAC hydration. Out of all these substances, it has been discovered that lithium salts speed up initial hydration of CAC. In this research, Lithium Carbonate (Li₂CO₃) was utilized as an accelerator. The solution composition of cement undergoes hydrolysis, resulting in the rapid precipitation of lithium aluminate from the liberated aluminate. Aluminate is solubilized only when lithium is eliminated through precipitation [70].

3.1.7 Hemihydrate

Gypsum is the commonly used name for naturally occurring calcium sulphate dihydrate. The process of removing water from calcium sulphate dihydrate results in the formation of calcium modifications, occasionally referred to as calcium sulphate hemihydrate. [71,72]

$$CaSO_4.2H_2O + Heat \rightarrow CaSO_4. 0.5 H_2O + 1.5H_2O [73]$$

3.1.8 Seashore Pit Sand

Seashore pit sand is a quality material for construction, extracted from coastal areas. Its unique properties, such as high silica content, low silt and clay content, and good gradation, make it an ideal component for high-strength grout systems. The use of seashore pit sand in grout formulations enhances its flowability in self leveling grout systems. It also enhances compressive strength, and durability, allowing for superior bonding and resistance to chemical attacks, making it a vital component in demanding applications like preplaced aggregate concrete and high-performance grouting.

3.2 Formulations

In order to achieve the desired outcomes within the self-levelling grout system, various formulations of OPC and CAC were employed, as shown in Table 2. These formulations involved the utilization of different admixtures and raw materials, such as fly ash and brick dust to improve the characteristics of the grout systems.

3.3 Mixing Regime and Casting

The mixing regime adopted was as described below and was applied uniformly to all types of formulations. For a particular formulation, we put all the materials after weighing in a Hobart mixer. First dry mixing was done for 30 seconds so that any lumps if made were broken to powder form and mixed uniformly. Then we add approximately 70% of both water and superplasticizer and start mixing at low speed of 140 ± 5 rpm for 30 seconds. After this, we had stopped the mixer for 30 seconds and had scrap the walls of jar. By adding remaining 30% of water and superplasticizer, we had started mixing it again at

medium speed of 280 ± 5 rpm for 90 seconds. Once all mixing was done, sample was taken for casting. Total duration for mixing was 3 minutes. Prisms with dimensions of 40 x 40 x 160 mm³, as specified by BS EN 196-1[74], were created through casting. Figure 5(b) displays the casted prism samples.

Formulation #	CAC %	OPC %	Fly Ash %	BD %	SP %	SAND %	w/b ratio	Detail Tag	
F-1	100	0	0	0	1	50	24	F1-1C-0P-0F-0B	
F-2	100	0	30	0	0.9	50	24	F2-1C-0P-0.3F-0B	
F-3				5	0.94	50	24	F3-1C-0P-0.3F-0.05B	
F-4			40	0	0.88	50	24	F4-1C-0P-0.4F-0B	
F-5				5	0.91	50	24	F5-1C-0P-0.4F-0.05B	
F-6	95	5	30	0	0.91	50	24	F6-0.95C-0.05P-0.3F-0B	
F-7				5	0.94	50	24	F7-0.95C-0.05P-0.3F-0.05B	
F-8			40	0	0.87	50	24	F8-0.95C-0.05P-0.4F-0B	
F-9				5	0.92	50	24	F9-0.95C-0.05P-0.4F-0.5B	
F-10				0	0.91	50	24	F10-0.9C-0.1P-0.3F-0B	
F-11	90	10	30	5	0.95	50	24	F11-0.9C-0.1P-0.3F-0.5B	
F-12				0	0.89	50	24	F12-0.9C-0.1P-0.4F-0B	
F-13			40	5	0.93	50	24	F13-0.9C-0.1P-0.4F-0B	

Table 2 list of Self-Leveling Grout (SLG) Formulations

3.4 Characterization of powders

The powders were analyzed for particle characteristics, including size, shape, surface morphology, and interior porosity, using scanning electron microscopy (SEM), X-Ray fluorescence (XRF), X-Ray Diffraction (XRD) analysis, Laser Particle Size analysis (LSP)

and Brunauer–Emmett–Teller (BET) surface area analyzer. The findings were also utilized to elucidate the relationship between water and SP demand, flow characteristics, strength, hydration kinetics, and microstructure of binder blends in the self-leveling grout system.

3.5 Flow Measurements

To achieve a target flow of 35 ± 1 cm to make our grout self-leveling as shown in figure 5(a), many trials were conducted using Hagerman's mini slump cone apparatus, which has cone dimensions of 10 x 7 x 6 cm³. The calculation of the SP demand, which primarily regulates the flow of the self-compacting grout systems, was determined by experimental trials for each formulation.



Figure 5 a) Flow through Hangerman Mini Slump Cone and b) Casted Prisms

3.6 Penetration Speed Test

The speed of penetration of the self-compacting paste and mortar (grout) system was determined by inserting ³/₄ inch preplaced aggregate into a graduated jar and subsequently pouring the paste or mortar from the top as shown in figure 6. The duration required for

the material to descend to the base of the aggregate was computed in order to ascertain the velocity at which the self-compacting paste or grout system infiltrates.



Figure 6 Glass Jar for Penetration Speed

3.7 Hydration Kinetics

The hydration kinetics of blended binders were analyzed by measuring heat release using the FCAL 8100 Field Calorimeter as shown in figure 7, in order to investigate the hydration kinetics of various formulations. During the first reaction stage, a substantial amount of heat was generated as a result of the hydration of the aluminate phase. This was followed by a notable decrease in heat release and a period of inactivity. Subsequently, there was a gradual increase in heat release known as the acceleration stage, which was then followed by a decrease in the rate of heat release, known as the deceleration stage.



Figure 7 F-Cal 8100 for Hydration Kinetics

3.8 Shrinkage Strains

Shrinkage leads to the formation of small cracks in the SLGs. The determination of volume changes or shrinkage was conducted using the German Schwindrine equipment, which has a channel dimension of 4 x 6 x 25 cm³ as shown in figure 8. The initial reactions were documented within the initial 24-hour period for each mixture. The laboratory had a relative humidity of 55% and a temperature of 24° C.



Figure 8 Shrinkage Drain for Shrinkage strains

3.9 Strength Properties

The mechanical properties, specifically the flexural and compressive strength, were measured at the ages of 1 hour, 3 days and 28 days, following the guidelines of EN 196-1. The samples were removed from the moulds after 40 minutes and cured by immersing them in water at a temperature of 20 ± 2 degrees Celsius as shown in figure 9. The flexural strength was determined by taking the average value of three specimen prisms at the necessary ages, while the compressive strength was determined by taking the average for the specimen by taking the average of five specimens.



Figure 9 Fresh Samples taken out from mould

3.10 Modified Chapelle's Test

The modified Chapelle test[75] is a laboratory test used to evaluate the pozzolanic activity of supplementary cementitious materials (SCMs) like brick dust (BD). The test involves mixing the SCM with calcium hydroxide and measuring the volume reduction of the mixture over time. The pozzolanic activity value is calculated based on the volume reduction and is expressed in ml/50g. The test provides a quick and reliable method to assess the reactivity of SCMs and their potential to improve the strength and durability of cementitious mixtures. Apparatus setup is shown in figure 10.



Figure 10 Modified Chapelle's Test Apparatus

3.11 Brunauer-Emmett-Teller (BET)

The Brunauer-Emmett-Teller (BET) test was conducted to evaluate the specific surface area and pore size distribution of the brick dust (BD) and its blends with other supplementary cementitious materials (SCMs). The BET test measures the amount of nitrogen gas adsorbed onto the surface of the particles, providing insight into the material's surface area, pore volume, and pore size distribution.

3.12 Compressive strength of preplaced aggregate concrete

The compressive strength of the preplaced aggregate and preplaced mortar system was determined using square molds measuring 4" x 4". Position the aggregate with a size of $\frac{3}{4}$ inch on top of a layer of paste measuring $\frac{3}{4}$ inch. Proceed to pour self-compacting mortar

and paste from the top until the mold is completely filled. Complete the surfacing of the specimen and maintain it within the mold for a duration of 12-15 minutes as shown in figure 11. After demolding samples were submerged in water, and then a compressive strength test is conducted at a specific time.



Figure 11 Preplaced Aggregate Concrete (4 inch cube)

CHAPTER 4 : RESULTS & DISCUSSIONS

4.1 Chemical and Physical Properties of powders

XRF analysis had been done on different powders used in this study to look into the chemical composition of these powders as shown in Table 3. In order to be classified as pozzolanic according to ASTM C618, the sum of the quantities of SiO₂, Al₂O₃, and Fe₂O₃ of any material should be greater than 70% [76]. From the results, it's clear that both types of brick dust and fly ash fall in this category and can be used as pozzolanic material as the sum of these oxides is greater than 70%. Average particle size had been determined through laser particle size analyzer and is also shown in Table 3. Particle size of Fly Ash is very fine and that also play vital role in strength enhancements due to filling effect.

Chemical Composition		OPC	CAC	BD-S	BD-C	FA-K	FA-S
SiO ₂	%	20.63	12.46	49.91	61.35	35.86	48.78
Al ₂ O ₃	%	5.69	51.29	15.54	12.91	21.89	27.18
Fe ₂ O ₃	%	4.35	2.45	12.02	6.19	12.23	4.09
CaO	0⁄0	59.77	36.8	5.7	5.38	10.69	8.59
MGO	º⁄₀	2.43	1.7	1.69	2.17	3.81	1.52
K ₂ O	0⁄0	0.7	0	1	2.22	0	0.35
Na ₂ O	%	0.05	1.1	1.52	1.8	4.42	0.35
SO ₃	0⁄0	2.92	1.82	12.65	7.88	10.35	2.31
CL	%	0.006	0.1	0.004	0.005	0.03	0.03

Table 3 Chemical and Physical Analysis of Powders

D ₅₀	μm	2.04	2.34	2.135	2.133	0.44	0.48
Surface Area	m²/g	-	-	-	1.3628	-	4.5656

4.2 X-Ray Diffraction (XRD) of Powders

Usually a powder can either be amorphous or crystalline. These compounds were identified by using XRD analysis and results are shown in Figure 12. Xpert-Highscore and Origin Lab was used for processing of raw XRD data. From the results we can clearly identify the compounds present in that material and their crystallographic nature. Results shows that BDS has high amount of crystalline Quartz (SiO₂) as compared to BDC. This leads us to exclude BDS for further use in this study as any material to be used as a pozzolanic material should have more amorphous phases than crystalline phases. Same is the case with FA-K which had more amount of crystalline quartz. Final materials selected for further formulations and casting were therefore BD-C and FA-S with other powders.

4.3 Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM) of Powders

SEM analysis was done to get more information about morphology and insights of materials. Figure 13 shows SEM results of BDS, BDC, and FA. These images are the confirmation of XRD results. In BDS image, one can clearly see multiple crystalline phases while in BDC, less crystals are visible and more soft structure can be seen which pointed towards the amorphous nature of material. FA has round spherical particle which can be seen in Figure 13c. These round particles are responsible for increasing workability of the system.



Figure 12 XRD Analysis of a) BD and b) FA



Figure 13 SEM Analysis of powders a) BDS b) BDC and c) FAS

4.4 Surface Area Analysis

Brunauer–Emmett–Teller (BET) surface area analyzer was used to find out the surface area of selected powders as shown in Table 3. Absorption and desorption curves were also plotted as shown in figure 14. Desorption hysteresis, which is a difference between the adsorption and desorption curves, provides significant insights on the pore structure and connectivity of the material. The presence of a small hysteresis loop in the FA curve indicates the presence of well-connected pores, which allows for easy access to adsorption sites and reversible adsorption. On the other hand, the large hysteresis loop observed in the BD curve suggests the presence of poorly connected pores or "ink-bottle" pores, which makes it difficult to access adsorption sites and leads to irreversible adsorption. The decline in the final value of the desorption curve of the BD curve shows the presence of trapped gas within the material, which is indicative of the existence of mesopores and inadequate pore connectivity. The curves demonstrate that FA possesses a pore structure that is more spacious and easier to enter, whereas Brick Dust has a pore structure that is more intricate and limiting, which affects its effectiveness in many applications such as adsorption and catalysis.



Figure 14 BET Analysis of a) BDS and b)FAS

4.5 Sieve Analysis and Fineness Modulus of Sand

Sieve analysis of seashore pit sand was done in accordance with ASTM C136 [77] and particle size distribution curve had been plotted to find out the average particle size (D_{50}) of sand as shown in figure 15. The fineness modulus (F.M) comes to be 2.56 for the sea

shore pit sand which indicates that the sand has a relatively coarser particle size distribution compared to regular sand, which may affect the performance of our self-leveling grout system. The larger particles may lead to a slightly reduced flowability and workability of the grout. However, the coarser particles may also provide improved strength and durability to the grout, which would be beneficial in our application.



Figure 15 Particle Size Distribution Curve of Seashore Pit Sand

4.6 Superplasticizer Demand of SLGs Formulations

The Superplasticizer (SP) demand varies across the different formulations due to the distinct properties of each component as shown in Figure 16. In general, any changes to the formulation that alter the mix's water demand, particle size distribution, or surface chemistry can either increase or decrease the SP demand, depending on the specific properties of the added or replaced components. The addition of FA-S decreases the SP

demand because its spherical shape and pozzolanic activity improve the mix's workability and reduce the water demand, making the mix more cohesive and requiring less Superplasticizer. On the other hand, the addition of BD-C increases the SP demand due to its irregular shape and high-water absorption, making the mix more fluid and requiring more Superplasticizer to maintain workability. Similarly, the replacement of CAC with OPC increases the SP demand because OPC has a different particle size distribution and surface chemistry than CAC, affecting the mix's water demand and workability.



Figure 16 Superplasticizer demand of SLG's Formulations

4.7 Setting Times of SLGs Formulations

The setting times of self-leveling grout systems formulations vary depending on the composition as shown in Figure 17. As OPC is replaced with CAC, the initial setting time shortens due to CAC's faster reactivity. The addition of FA further reduces setting times as

its finer particles enhance the grout's early strength development. In contrast, the introduction of BD slightly increases setting times, as its coarser particles slow down the grout's early strength gain. Overall, the proportion of CAC and the addition of FA and BD influence the setting times, with CAC's faster reactivity driving the shortenings of initial setting times.



Figure 17 Setting Times of SLG's Formulations

4.8 Compressive and Flexure Strength of SLGs Formulations

The compressive and flexure strength of the formulations is influenced by the interactions between the different components. Results are shown in Figure 18 & Figure 19. The addition of FAS reduces the early strength (1 hour and 3 days) but increases the later strength (28 days) due to its pozzolanic activity, as seen in formulations F2-F13. However, the inclusion of BDC leads to a reduction in compressive strength at initial ages (1 hour

and 3 days), likely due to its high-water absorption and low reactivity, as observed in formulations F3, F5, F7, F9, and F11 but have increased later strength due to late pozzolanic activity of BD. On the other hand, replacing Calcium Aluminate Cement (CAC) with Ordinary Portland Cement (OPC) increases the compressive strength at all ages, as seen in formulations F6-F13, likely due to OPC's higher reactivity and faster hydration rate. Overall, the control mix (F1) with 100% CAC shows high early strength but lower later strength, while the replacement of CAC with OPC and the addition of FA-S and BD-C improves the later strength, indicating the complex interactions between these materials in cementitious systems. F11 shows best results both in terms of compression and flexure due to the incorporation of FA-S, BD-C and 10% OPC in replacement with CAC. And the major phenomena for this strength enhancement at 28 days strength is the pozzolanic activity of FA-S and BD-C.



Figure 18 Compressive strength of SLG's Formulations



Figure 19 Flexural Strength of SLG's Formulations

4.9 Strength Index Test

The compressive strength results at 28 days, which are all greater than 75% of the control formulation as shown in Figure 18, indicate that BDC exhibits pozzolanic activity. This is evident from the strength index test, which evaluates the ability of a SCM to contribute to the strength of a cementitious mixture [76]. The BD-C containing formulations (F3, F5, F7, F9, and F11) demonstrate a significant strength gain, with values exceeding 75% of the control formulation (F1), indicating a high level of pozzolanic activity. This suggests that the BD reacts with the calcium hydroxide produced during hydration, forming additional calcium silicate hydrates and thereby increasing the compressive strength of the mixture. The pozzolanic activity of BD is further supported by its ability to improve the later-age strength (28 days) of the mixtures, which is characteristic of SCMs with high pozzolanic

activity. Overall, the strength index test results confirm the pozzolanic activity of BD, highlighting its potential as a supplementary cementitious material for improving the strength and durability of concrete.

4.10 Hydration Kinetics of SLGs Formulations

The calorimeter curves as shown in Figure 20 and Figure 21 reveal the heat of hydration of the formulations, with F1 (1C-0P-0F-0B) exhibiting a high cumulative temperature peak due to its high content of CAC, a highly reactive and heat-generating component. In contrast, F10 (0.9C-0.1P-0.3F-0B) displays an intermediate curve, as the addition of OPC and Fly Ash moderates the heat of hydration, introducing a more balanced reactivity. Meanwhile, F11 (0.9C-0.1P-0.3F-0.5B) shows a significantly lower curve, as the introduction of Brick Dust, an inert material, further reduces the heat of hydration, resulting in a more subdued thermal response. This gradual decrease in heat of hydration from F1 to F11 is a direct consequence of the progressive replacement of CAC with OPC, Fly Ash, and Brick Dust, each contributing to a more tempered reactivity and thermal profile.







Figure 21 Cumulative curves of SLG's Formulation

4.11 Shrinkage Response of SLGs Formulations

The total early-age linear shrinkage responses as shown in Figure 22 reveals that F1, with its high CAC content, exhibits the most pronounced early age linear shrinkage and cracking, likely due to the high heat of hydration and rapid hydration rate, which generates significant internal stresses and shrinkage strains. In contrast, F10, with its balanced composition of CAC, OPC, and Fly Ash, displays a moderate shrinkage response, as the more tempered hydration kinetics and heat of hydration reduce the internal stresses and shrinkage strains. Meanwhile, F11, with its high content of inert Brick Dust, exhibits the least shrinkage and cracking, as the reduced reactivity and heat of hydration minimize the internal stresses and shrinkage strains, resulting in a more stable and less shrinkage-prone material. This progression from F1 to F11 reflects the impact of compositional changes on the hydration kinetics, heat of hydration, and ultimately, the shrinkage response of the formulations.



Total Early-Age Shrinkage Strains of SLG Formulations

Figure 22 Shrinkage response of SLG's Formulations

4.12 XRD ANALYSIS

The XRD analysis as shown in Figure 23-25 revealed the presence of various phases in the cementitious mixtures of F1, F10, and F11 at different ages of 1 hr, 3 days, and 28 days. At early ages (1 hr), the XRD patterns showed a predominance of calcium aluminate hydrates (CAH) and calcium oxide (CaO), while at later ages (3 days and 28 days), additional phases such as calcium aluminate silicate hydrates (CASH), calcites, cowlesite, gibbsite (AH), killalaite ($C_2H_6S_{10}$), stratlingite ($C_2A_2S_7H_8$), wollastonite, and xonotile (C_6SH_2) were found. The increase in crystalline count of these phases with age suggests a progressive strengthening of the mixtures, contributing to the compressive strength. The development of the phases over time indicates a pozzolanic activity of BD, which reacts with calcium aluminate hydrates to form additional CASH phases, leading to a denser microstructure and improved durability.



Figure 23 XRD Analysis of SLG's formulations at 1 hr



Figure 24 XRD Analysis of SLG's formulations at 1 3 Days



Figure 25 XRD Analysis of SLG's formulations at 28 Days

4.13 SEM Analysis of SLG's Formulations

The SEM analysis as shown in figure 26-28 revealed a diverse microstructure and morphology of the elements in the cementitious mixtures of F1, F10, and F11 formulations at different ages of 1 hr, 3 days, and 28 days. At early ages (1 hr), the microstructure showed a more porous and disordered arrangement of calcium aluminate hydrates (CAH), while at later ages (3 days and 28 days), a denser and more organized microstructure with visible BD particles was observed. The BD particles appeared to be intimately mixed with the CAH, indicating a strong interfacial bond. The development of the microstructure over time suggests a progressive strengthening of the mixtures, contributing to the compressive strength. The morphology of the elements, such as the spherical shape of calcites and the

fibrous structure of wollastonite, can provide a favorable microstructure for load transfer and resistance, thereby enhancing the compressive strength.



Figure 26 SEM Analysis of a) F1 b) F10 and c) F11 formulations at 1 hr



Figure 27 SEM Analysis of a) F1 b) F10 and c) F11 formulations at 3 Days



Figure 28 SEM Analysis of a) F1 b) F10 and c) F11 formulations at 28 Days

4.14 Modified Chapelle's Test of BD

The modified Chapelle test results indicate a pozzolanic activity value of 1057 for the BD-C, which is significantly higher than the standard value of 850-950 for a typical pozzolan. This suggests that the BD exhibits high reactivity and potential to react with calcium hydroxide, leading to the formation of additional calcium silicate hydrates and improved strength and durability. The blank sample (V1=10 ml) served as a control, while the BD sample (V2=6 ml) showed a substantial reduction in volume, indicating a high level of pozzolanic activity. This result confirms the XRD and SEM analysis, which showed the formation of calcium aluminate silicate hydrates and a denser microstructure at 28 days as show in figure 15 (c) and figure 18 respectively. The high pozzolanic activity value of 1057 supports the use of BD as a SCM to enhance the properties of the cementitious mixtures.

4.15 Penetration test of SLGs formulations

A penetration speed test was conducted to ensure that the paste and mortar have completely permeated and that no honeycombing has occurred. The analysis focuses on the penetration speed of various formulations based on their specific requirement for SP. The desired penetration speed was set at 1 m/s and was successfully reached at a rate of 0.9 m/s, which is in close proximity to the target. A speed penetration test ensures complete penetration of paste into preplaced aggregate.

4.16 BET of SLG's Formulations

The results of the BET test revealed that the addition of BD increased the specific surface area of the blend, indicating a higher reactivity and potential for improved pozzolanic activity. Furthermore, the pore size distribution analysis showed a shift towards smaller pores, suggesting a more refined microstructure and enhanced durability. The BET test results complemented the XRD and SEM analysis, providing a comprehensive understanding of the material's physical and chemical properties and their impact on the grout's performance.

CHAPTER 5 : CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, the comprehensive investigation of Brick Dust (BD) as a Supplementary Cementitious Material (SCM) has demonstrated its potential to enhance the properties of high early strength grout systems, particularly for preplaced aggregate concrete applications where open time is limited. Some other supports conclusions are as follows.

- The chemical composition and crystalline structure of BD, as revealed by XRD and XRF analysis, show its suitability as a SCM. The presence of silica and alumina in BD's chemical composition contributes to its pozzolanic activity, which is further confirmed by various tests.
- BD's pozzolanic activity is evident from the results of the strength index test, modified Chapelle's test, and BET test. The BET test, in particular, highlights BD's increased specific surface area and refined pore size distribution, indicating its potential to enhance the grout's mechanical properties.
- The interfacial bond between BD and cement hydrates, as observed through SEM analysis, is strong and contributes to the improved strength and durability of the grout. The refined microstructure resulting from this bond leads to enhanced mechanical properties.
- Formulation F11, containing BD-C and FA-S, shows promising results, achieving 28 MPa compressive strength at 1 hour and about 52 MPa compressive strength at 28 days. This makes BD a viable SCM for high early strength grout systems, particularly in applications where rapid strength gain is critical.

Overall, formulations F10 and F11 are potential candidates for further development and application, offering a potential solution for preplaced aggregate concrete applications where rapid strength gain and reduced open time are essential.

CHAPTER 6 : FUTURE RECOMMENDATIONS

Some of the future recommendation that can be carried through this research is as follows.

- Investigate the optimal dosage and combination of BD with other SCMs to further enhance the properties of high early strength grout systems.
- Explore the potential of BD in other applications, such as self-consolidating concrete, high-performance concrete, and sustainable construction materials.
- Conduct further research on the long-term durability and sustainability of BD-based grout systems, including its resistance to chemical attacks, freeze-thaw cycles, and abrasion.
- Investigate the feasibility of using BD in combination with other innovative materials, such as nanomaterials, to develop advanced construction materials.
- Develop a comprehensive life cycle assessment (LCA) of BD-based grout systems to evaluate their environmental impact and sustainability.
- Investigate the effects of BD on the rheological properties of grout systems and its impact on pumpability and workability.
- Develop a guideline or standard for the use of BD as a SCM in high early strength grout systems, including recommendations for dosage, mixing, and application.

REFRENCES

- Mehta, K. P., Advancement in Concrete Technology, Journal of Concrete Internation 96 (1999) 69–75.
- P.C. Association, Concrete Technology Today, PCA, 1980.
 https://books.google.com.pk/books?id=Ff0RAQAAMAAJ.
- [3] S.A. Rizwan, HIGH-PERFORMANCE MORTARS AND CONCRETE USING SECONDARY RAW MATERIALS, TU Bergakademie Freiberg, 2006.
- [4] M.N.N. Khan, M. Jamil, M.R. Karim, M.F.M. Zain, A.B.M.A. Kaish, Filler effect of pozzolanic materials on the strength and microstructure development of mortar, KSCE Journal of Civil Engineering 21 (2017) 274–284. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12205-016-0737-5.
- [5] C. Ferraris, K. Obla, R. Hill, The influence of mineral admixtures on the rheology of cement paste and concrete, Cem Concr Res 31 (2001) 245–255. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0008-8846(00)00454-3.
- [6] P.R. Stodola, D. Akers, J. Bennet Jr, A. Cheff, T. Clapp, J. Cope, D. Green, Guide for the use of preplaced aggregate concrete for structural and mass concrete applications, ACI Mater. J 88 (1992) 650–668.
- [7] M. Li, V. Li, High-Early-Strength Engineered Cementitious Composites for Fast, Durable Concrete Repair-Material Properties, ACI Mater J 108 (2011) 3–12.

- [8] J. Golaszewski, G. Cygan, M. Golaszewska, Development and Optimization of High Early Strength Concrete Mix Design, IOP Conf Ser Mater Sci Eng 471 (2019) 112026. https://doi.org/10.1088/1757-899X/471/11/112026.
- [9] C. Ma, Y. Tan, E. Li, Y. Dai, M. Yang, High-Performance Grouting Mortar Based on Mineral Admixtures, Advances in Materials Science and Engineering 2015 (2015) 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1155/2015/425456.
- S. Rukzon, P. Chindaprasirt, Strength, porosity, and chloride resistance of mortar using the combination of two kinds of pozzolanic materials, International Journal of Minerals, Metallurgy, and Materials 20 (2013) 808–814. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12613-013-0800-x.
- [11] C. Jaturapitakkul, J. Tangpagasit, S. Songmue, K. Kiattikomol, Filler effect of fine particle sand on the compressive strength of mortar, International Journal of Minerals, Metallurgy, and Materials 18 (2011) 240–246. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12613-011-0429-6.
- K.H. Khayat, Viscosity-enhancing admixtures for cement-based materials An overview, Cem Concr Compos 20 (1998) 171–188. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0958-9465(98)80006-1.
- [13] M. Şahmaran, N. Özkan, S.B. Keskin, B. Uzal, İ.Ö. Yaman, T.K. Erdem, Evaluation of natural zeolite as a viscosity-modifying agent for cement-based grouts, Cem Concr Res 38 (2008) 930–937. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2008.03.007.

- [14] A. Yahia, K.H. Khayat, Applicability of rheological models to high-performance grouts containing supplementary cementitious materials and viscosity enhancing admixture, Mater Struct 36 (2003) 402–412. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02481066.
- [15] I.N. Markou, A.I. Droudakis, Factors Affecting Engineering Properties of Microfine Cement Grouted Sands, Geotechnical and Geological Engineering 31 (2013) 1041– 1058. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10706-013-9631-9.
- [16] O.S. Baghabra Al-Amoudi, T.O. Abiola, M. Maslehuddin, Effect of superplasticizer on plastic shrinkage of plain and silica fume cement concretes, Constr Build Mater 20 (2006) 642–647. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2005.02.024.
- [17] E. Holt, Contribution of mixture design to chemical and autogenous shrinkage of concrete at early ages, Cem Concr Res 35 (2005) 464–472. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2004.05.009.
- J.M. Khatib, P.S. Mangat, Influence of superplasticizer and curing on porosity and pore structure of cement paste, Cem Concr Compos 21 (1999) 431–437. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0958-9465(99)00031-1.
- [19] E. Sakai, T. Kasuga, T. Sugiyama, K. Asaga, M. Daimon, Influence of superplasticizers on the hydration of cement and the pore structure of hardened cement, Cem Concr Res 36 (2006) 2049–2053. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2006.08.003.
- [20] ACI Committee 237, ACI PRC-237.2-21: Form Pressure Exerted by Self-Consolidating Concrete: Primary Factors and Prediction Models - Report, n.d.

- [21] TEK 3-2A © 2005 National Concrete Masonry Association (replaces TEKs 3-2 and 3-3A) NCMA TEK National Concrete Masonry Association an information series from the national authority on concrete masonry technology GROUTING CONCRETE MASONRY WALLS TEK 3-2A Construction (2005), 2005.
- [22] P. Monteiro, P. Mehta, Concrete: Microstructure, Properties and Materials, 2006.
- [23] K.L. Scrivener, J.-L. Cabiron, R. Letourneux, High-performance concretes from calcium aluminate cements, Cem Concr Res 29 (1999) 1215–1223. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0008-8846(99)00103-9.
- [24] X. Cong, R.J. Kirkpatrick, Hydration of Calcium Aluminate Cements: A Solid-State
 27 Al NMR Study, Journal of the American Ceramic Society 76 (1993) 409–416. https://api.semanticscholar.org/CorpusID:93964332.
- [25] A.M. Moncea, A.M. Panait, G. Deák, G. Poteraş, Binder Microstructures Developed during the Hydration Process in the System Portland Cement – Calcium Aluminate Cement – Calcium Sulfate, MRS Proceedings 1812 (2016) 71–76. https://doi.org/10.1557/opl.2016.20.
- [26] C. Fentiman, R. Mangabhai, K. Scrivener, Calcium Aluminate CementProceedings of the Centenary ConferenceEditors: C H Fentiman, R J Mangabhai & K L Scrivener30th June -2nd July 2008, Palais des Papes, Avignon, FranceIHS BRE Press, 2008, 2008.

- [27] J. Zapata, A. Azevedo, C. Fontes, S. Monteiro, H. Colorado, Environmental Impact and Sustainability of Calcium Aluminate Cements, Sustainability 14 (2022) 2751. https://doi.org/10.3390/su14052751.
- [28] J.P. Gevaudan, J. Osio-Norgaard, W. V. Srubar, Alternative Cements: Recent Developments and Future Directions, in: AEI 2019, American Society of Civil Engineers, Reston, VA, 2019: pp. 294–308. https://doi.org/10.1061/9780784482261.035.
- [29] H. Justnes, Alternative Low-CO2 "Green" Clinkering Processes, Rev Mineral Geochem 74 (2012) 83–99. https://doi.org/10.2138/rmg.2012.74.2.
- [30] H.F.W. Taylor, Cement Chemistry, Emerald Publishing Limited, 1997. https://books.google.com.pk/books?id=1BOETtwi7mMC.
- [31] H. Pollmann, Calcium Aluminate Cements Raw Materials, Differences, Hydration and Properties, Rev Mineral Geochem 74 (2012) 1–82. https://doi.org/10.2138/rmg.2012.74.1.
- [32] Ö. Kırca, İ. Özgür Yaman, M. Tokyay, Compressive strength development of calcium aluminate cement–GGBFS blends, Cem Concr Compos 35 (2013) 163–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconcomp.2012.08.016.
- [33] E. Sakai, T. Sugiyama, T. Saito, M. Daimon, Mechanical properties and microstructures of calcium aluminate based ultra high strength cement, Cem Concr Res 40 (2010) 966–970. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2010.01.001.

- [34] K.L. Scrivener, J.-L. Cabiron, R. Letourneux, High-performance concretes from calcium aluminate cements, Cem Concr Res 29 (1999) 1215–1223. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0008-8846(99)00103-9.
- [35] B. Lothenbach, L. Pelletier-Chaignat, F. Winnefeld, Stability in the system CaO– Al2O3–H2O, Cem Concr Res 42 (2012) 1621–1634. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2012.09.002.
- [36] G. Falzone, M. Balonis, G. Sant, X-AFm stabilization as a mechanism of bypassing conversion phenomena in calcium aluminate cements, Cem Concr Res 72 (2015) 54–68. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2015.02.022.
- [37] P. Barnes, J. Bensted, Structure and Performance of Cements, CRC Press, 2002. https://doi.org/10.1201/9781482295016.
- [38] B. Pacewska, M. Nowacka, M. Aleknevičius, V. Antonovič, Early Hydration of Calcium Aluminate Cement Blended with Spent FCC Catalyst at Two Temperatures, Procedia Eng 57 (2013) 844–850. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proeng.2013.04.107.
- [39] A.J. Majumdar, B. Singh, Properties of some blended high-alumina cements, Cem Concr Res 22 (1992) 1101–1114. https://doi.org/10.1016/0008-8846(92)90040-3.
- [40] H.G. Midgley, A. Midgley, The conversion of high alumina cement, Magazine of Concrete Research 27 (1975) 59–77. https://doi.org/10.1680/macr.1975.27.91.59.
- [41] A. Capmas, C.M. m George, Durability of Calcium Aluminate Cement Concretes, Advances in Cement and Concrete, in: Engineering Foundation, Material Engineering Division, ASCE, Durham, 1994: pp. 377–405.
- [42] S. Goñi, C. Andrade, J.L. Sagrera, M.S. Hernández, C. Alonso, A new insight on alkaline hydrolysis of calcium aluminate cement concrete: Part I. Fundamentals, J Mater Res 11 (1996) 1748–1754. https://doi.org/10.1557/JMR.1996.0219.
- [43] L. Bilurbina Alter, F. Liesa Mestres, J.I. Iribarren Laco, Corrosión y protección, (2003).
- [44] A.J. Majumdar, R.N. Edmonds, B. Singh, Hydration of Secar 71 aluminous cement in presence of granulated blast furnace slag, Cem Concr Res 20 (1990) 7–14. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/0008-8846(90)90111-A.
- [45] A.J. Majumdar, B. Singh, R.N. Edmonds, Hydration of mixtures of 'Ciment Fondu' aluminous cement and granulated blast furnace slag, Cem Concr Res 20 (1990) 197– 208. https://doi.org/10.1016/0008-8846(90)90072-6.
- [46] K. Quillin, G. Osborne, A. Majumdar, B. Singh, Effects of w/c ratio and curing conditions on strength development in BRECEM concretes, Cem Concr Res 31 (2001) 627–632. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/S0008-8846(00)00494-4.
- [47] J. Ding, Y. Fu, J.J. Beaudoin, Strätlingite formation in high alumina cement silica fume systems: Significance of sodium ions, Cem Concr Res 25 (1995) 1311–1319. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/0008-8846(95)00124-U.

- [48] M. Khan, A. Sharma, A. Bharti, S. Panchal, INNOVATIVE USE OF BRICK POWDER AND MARBLE DUST AS A MINERAL ADMIXTURE IN CONCRETE, International Journal of Civil Engineering and Technology 8 (2017) 987–990.
- [49] S. Rogers, Evaluation and Testing of Brick Dust as a Pozzolanic Additive to Lime Mortars for Architectural Conservation, (2011).
- [50] S. Dubey, R. Porwal, Studies on Effect of Cement Concrete Strength by using Waste Materials Likes Fly Ash and Brick Kiln Dust, INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF ENGINEERING RESEARCH & TECHNOLOGY (IJERT) 03 (2014).
- [51] World Bussiness Council for Sustainable Development, The Cement Sustainability Initiative. Agenda for Action., 2002.
- [52] A. Aliabdo, A.E. Abd Elmoaty, H. Hassan, Utilization of crushed clay brick in concrete industry, Alexandria Engineering Journal 53 (2014). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aej.2013.12.003.
- [53] A. Heidari, B. Hasanpour, Effects of waste bricks powder of gachsaran company as a pozzolanic material in concrete, Asian Journal of Civil Engineering 14 (2013) 755–763.
- [54] A. Omar, R. Haldenwang, W. Mbasha, M. Irina, The influence of variation in cement characteristics on workability and strength of SCC with fly ash and slag additions, Constr Build Mater 160 (2018) 258–267. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2017.11.039.

- [55] S. Rizwan, T. Bier, Self-Consolidating Mortars Using Various Secondary Raw Materials, ACI Mater J 106 (2009) 25–32.
- [56] R.J. Mangabhai, ed., Calcium Aluminate Cements, CRC Press, 1990. https://doi.org/10.1201/9781482288872.
- [57] A.J. Majumdar, B. Singh, Properties of some blended high-alumina cements, Cem Concr Res 22 (1992) 1101–1114. https://doi.org/10.1016/0008-8846(92)90040-3.
- [58] J. Bensted, "The influence of pozzolanic materials on the mechanical stability of aluminous cement" by M. Collepardi, S. Morosi and P. Piccioli, Cem Concr Res 26 (1996) 649–650. https://doi.org/10.1016/0008-8846(96)00024-5.
- [59] J. Mercury, X. Turrillas, P. De Aza, P. Peña, Calcium Aluminates Hydration in Presence of Amorphous SiO2 at Temperatures Below 90°C, Journal of Solid State Chemistry - J SOLID STATE CHEM 179 (2006) 2988–2997. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jssc.2006.05.017.
- [60] Hafiz M. Irfan Iqbal, Muhammad Awais Tariq, Ali Naqash, Jahangir Ali, Experimental Study of Ultra-High-Early Strength Repair Grout Systems, NUST Instittute of Civil Engineering, 2013.
- [61] H.S. Abdelgader, A.A. Elgalhud, Effect of grout proportions on strength of two-stage concrete, Structural Concrete 9 (2008) 163–170. https://doi.org/10.1680/stco.2008.9.3.163.

- [62] M.F. Najjar, A.M. Soliman, M.L. Nehdi, Critical overview of two-stage concrete: Properties and applications, Constr Build Mater 62 (2014) 47–58. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2014.03.021.
- [63] H.S. Abdelgader, How to design concrete produced by a two-stage concreting method, Cem Concr Res 29 (1999) 331–337. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0008-8846(98)00215-4.
- [64] L. Li, Master's thesis, Wuhan University of Technology (2011).
- [65] K.K. Das, E.S.S. Lam, H.H. Tang, Partial replacement of cement by ground granulated blast furnace slag and silica fume in two-stage concrete (preplaced aggregate concrete), Structural Concrete 22 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1002/suco.201900494.
- Y.H. Mugahed Amran, R. Alyousef, H. Alabduljabbar, M.H.R. Khudhair, F. Hejazi,
 A. Alaskar, F. Alrshoudi, A. Siddika, Performance properties of structural fibredfoamed concrete, Results in Engineering 5 (2020) 100092. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rineng.2019.100092.
- [67] H. Mohammadhosseini, M.M. Tahir, A. Alaskar, H. Alabduljabbar, R. Alyousef, Enhancement of strength and transport properties of a novel preplaced aggregate fiber reinforced concrete by adding waste polypropylene carpet fibers, Journal of Building Engineering 27 (2020) 101003. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jobe.2019.101003.

- [68] ASTM Standards, ASTM C150-07: Standard Specification for Portland Cement, 2007.
- [69] S.A. Rizwan, T.A. Bier, Blends of limestone powder and fly-ash enhance the response of self-compacting mortars, Constr Build Mater 27 (2012) 398–403. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2011.07.030.
- [70] S.A. Ponduru, T. Han, J. Huang, A. Kumar, Predicting Compressive Strength and Hydration Products of Calcium Aluminate Cement Using Data-Driven Approach, Materials 16 (2023) 654. https://doi.org/10.3390/ma16020654.
- [71] J.R. Clifton, Some aspects of the setting and hardening of gypsum plaster, Gaithersburg, MD, 1973. https://doi.org/10.6028/NBS.TN.755.
- [72] I.S. Sirota, S. V. Dorozhkin, M. V. Kruchinina, I. V. Melikhov, Phase transformation and dehydration of calcium sulphate dihydrate in solution studied by SEM, Scanning 14 (1992) 269–275. https://doi.org/10.1002/sca.4950140505.
- [73] Z. Amjad, Kinetics of crystal growth of calcium sulfate dihydrate. The influence of polymer composition, molecular weight, and solution pH, Can J Chem 66 (1988)
 1529–1536. https://doi.org/10.1139/v88-247.
- [74] British Standard Institute., BS EN 196-1:2005. Method of Testing Cement: Part 1: Determination of Strength., n.d.
- [75] E. Ferraz, S. Andrejkovičová, W. Hajjaji, A. Velosa, A. Santos Silva, F. Rocha, Pozzolanic activity of metakaolins by the French standard of the modified Chapelle

test: A direct methology, Acta Geodynamica et Geomaterialia 12 (2015) 289–298. https://doi.org/10.13168/AGG.2015.0026.

- [76] ASTM INTERNATIONAL, ASTM-C618: Standard Specification for Coal Fly Ash and Raw or Calcined Natural Pozzolan for Use in Concrete, n.d.
- [77] ASTM Internationals, ASTM C136/C136M-19 Standard Test Method for Sieve Analysis of Fine and Coarse Aggregates, n.d.